
The Monthly Newsletter of Queen City Model A Club, Charlotte NC
Dedicated to the Restoration and Preservation of the Model A Ford and we like to drive them too.

December, 2023

The Prez Sez, 
They say  time flies  when you are

having  fun.   Well,  the  last  three  years
have  flown  by  as  I  served  as  Vice
President, Vice President again but acting
President and the third year as President.
I'll admit, I had fun but look forward to
handing over the job to the capable hands of Troy and the
other new officers.  I know they need your support too.  I
hope to see you all at the Christmas party where we will pass
the gavel.  We have a new 2024 proposed scheduled in this
newsletter and a board planning meeting is scheduled before
the end of December.

December  11  is  the date  of  the Christmas Dinner  at
John's Restuarant.  Please note details on the Schedule sheet
of  this  newsletter,  especially  the  requirement  that
reservations to Troy be made.  You will also need to bring one
White Elephant gift (one per couple attending).

December 9th is the date for the annual Harvey Hood
Memorial  Christmas  Parade.   A  group  will  depart  Jim
Townsend's shop at 9 am or you may wish to form your own
group or drive directly to Richburg, SC for the first parade.
Arrive there by 10 for the start of the parade at 11.  We will
then go to a different restaurant, The Front Porch on Hwy 5
near Richburg for lunch before departing for the Fort Lawn
parade starting at 2 pm.  Bring plenty of candy for the kids
and decorate your car for the season. 

 See you down the road, Kalei
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Will be on December 11 at John's Restuarant at 6:30 pm.  Cost except for alcohol
will be by QCMAC.  White Elephant gift one per couple.  Reservations required by
calling or texting Troy Dalsing. 704/956-4964  by December 4th.

Meeting place addresses

Golden Corral – 11025 E Independence Blvd., Matthews, NC
John's Restaurant – 2002 Westinghouse Blvd, Charlotte, NC
Sports Page – 8400 Bellhaven Blvd., Charlotte, NC
Showmars – 7260 Hwy 73, Unit 119, Denver, NC 28037

December

9th   Harvey Hood 
Memorial Parade Tour

9th Denver Parade

11th Christmas Meeting  
John's Restaurant- 6 pm

2023-24 QCMAC Event Calendar



Meeting Minutes    by Carrie Swann

Wife:  Can you stop yawning
when I'm talking to you?

Husband:  I'm not yawning, I'm
trying to say something!

Everybody talks about leaving a better
planet for our children.

Why doesn't anyone try to leave better
children for our planet?



By Jim Townsend
With the coming of Christmas, I have so many good memories of the past.  Many of those are of

my excitement as a child to see what was under the tree for me and my brother.  That was in the early
to late 40's and truth be told, there wasn't much due to the war but what was there was special to me.
Then there are the memories of my children's Christmas mornings and how I imposed on them that I
had to be at the tree first so I could take movies of their faces when discovering their treasures.  I might
add that the family was not in favor of my restrictions.  While those good memories are enjoyed, let's
not  forget  that  Christmas is  the birthday of  our  savior,  Jesus  Christ.   He is  the one who gave  us
forgiveness, the best gift of all.  So, in his memory, let's try to bring joy into the lives of others even if it
is just a smile or a hug or a meaningful act of acceptance.  Be kind to all.  Merry Christmas!

I also wish to encourage all members to consider being more active in QCMAC events.  We
have a core of members who have become close friends through sharing time on tours or at meetings or
just in my shop.  We have other members who will likely not come to the Christmas party even though
the club will be paying the bill.  Those of us who work and play together get more out of our relations
than the effort we put into being active.  Think about it and read these newsletters showing what we are
doing.

Speaking of the newsletter, I enjoy putting it together although at my advancing age, I'll admit
that  it  is  getting  more  challenging.  I  thank  all  who  help  by  planning  and  leading  activities  and
furnishing information and pictures.  We should be thinking about who will be the next to support the
club by taking on the Editor's job.  Don't shy away from taking a leadership role.  It is work but fun and
the club needs you.

Editor's Page



Keep the members below in your special prayers

Danny Foster as he does treatment for his shoulder

Dave Frintner and Dawn. Dave's health has deteriorated to the point that he
has been moved into Hospice care.  

Carl Adams as his parkinson's disease limits his mobility.

Wayne and Barbara Helderman both with health problems.

Ron and JoAnn Bryant both with health problems.

Jim Townsend as he has been diagnosed with the return of his metastatic Melanoma and has begun
infusions of a drug to build his immune system.  It may be a year before the results are known.

November Birthdays

Glenda Jackson 12-1
Marty goldfarb 12-17
Kevin Heimbaugh 12-19
Nancy Gustafson 12-20
Geoff Leek 12-22
Kathie Peterson 12-26
Wayne Helderman 12-28

Clouds and Sunshine



Please be reminded that bylaws of QCMAC state that dues are to be paid by
December 31 of each year.  Members who fail to make payment on time will
be removed from the roster until payment is made.

Club Finances  by John Haack

Christmas Legends



Adapted from Sullivan's Trail News by Jim Townsend

Want  a  thrill?   How  about
riding  your  Model  A  on  the
1929 Whoopee Auto Coaster?

The  Coaster  Construction
Company  of  Chicago,  IL
constructed  its  first  Whoopee
Auto Coaster on a farmer's field
in  Northlake,  IL   Shortly
afterward,  the  Company  also
built  two other  coasters in  Los
Angeles, and in Seattle. 
The Los Angelese roller coaster
was  constructed  of  wooden
planks,  banked turns,  5-10 foot
hills and stretched for 2243 feet.
You  wold  pay  ten  cents  for  a
one-trip  ticket  allowing  you  to
drive your auto around the track,
following  guidelines  placed  on
the wood for cars to follow.  \

A railing was erected around
the  edges  of  the  track  to  keep
cars  on  course,  and  there  was
room to pass another vehicle if
you  had  to.   There  was also a
speed  limit  on  the  track  as  to

how fast  you  were supposed to drive around the course.   Once you  were done with your driving
experience, you could then park in the middle of the automotive roller coaster if you wanted to for an
additional fee.

All of the “tracks were built in the summer
of 1929 and opened for business in September when
the  stock  market  and  the  Dow  Jones  Industrial
Average had peaked.  It seemed a good idea at first.
Car ownership had boomed throughout the twenties.
Yet,  after  a  couple  of  weeks  of  operation,  the
novelty of he Whoopee Coaster wore off.  Hence, it
was necessary to stimulate patronage by giving two
or  more  rides  around  the  track  for  a  single
admission.  After the October market crash, drivers
became  much more  cautious  about  their  car  wear
and tear.  It was a one-season wonder. By mid-1930,
all of the “Coasters” were closed for good.

Along with fads like wing-walking, pilgrimages to hot springs, bi-plane air races, daring record-
setting flights, eating and dance competitions gum-chewing marithons, the Whoopee roller coaster's
short-lived fad didn't survive.

Auto Roller Coasters



Jerry  and   Ann  Widner  took  their  1930
Model  A Town Sedan  to  the  prestigious  Hilton
Head  island  Mororing  Festival  &  Concours,
November  4th and  5th,  2023.   His  narrative
follows.

The  judges  were  very  thorough  indeed.
They were dressed in khakis with white button up
shirts, and blue jackets.  Went over the entire car,
to include underneath.  After the judging, a few
hours had passed and then We saw judges as well
as our event host walking toward us.  We were the
last car along the 18th fairway, right up against the
tee box to be exact: so as far away as you can get
from the grand stand.  They came over to us and
handed me this “Orange – Special Award” ...told
me:

It was such a beautiful and well done restoration
that  had  been  preserved  in  a  glass  case  by the
original  family.   The passion that had gone into
the restoration as well as mine and Ann's passion

to  continue  to  preserve  and  share  was  the  true
definition  of  “the  spirit  of  the  Hobby”.   I  was
honestly in  tears  when the  judges approached us
with this presentation.  We were then paraded in
front  of  everyone...  everyone  waving  and
applauding,  filming  us.   It  was  too  much;  very
humbling!   Ann and  I  were  completely  shocked
and to be honest, we were just happy to be there.
There  were  210  registered  vehicles  for  the
Concours Event from literally all over the US and
Canada represented.

The  award  won  was  the  AACA Spirit  of  the
Hobby Award.  Congratulations to the Widners!
They deserve it.  They were busy right up until
show time making repairs and shining her  up.
Less than a week before the show, Jerry had the
front  end  off  replacing the radiator  which had
developed multiple leaks.

Club Member Wins Award



Fashion Page – Winter of 1930



Henry the Farmboy



A poor man is not
the one without a cent
A poor man is the one

without a dream
Henry Ford



By Jim Townsend
You are out on a nice day on tour or just driving for the fun of it.  All of a sudden, your car

backfires and begins running rough rather than the purring you enjoy.  Frustrated, you are not sure what
might be the problem.  Others on tour get under the hood before you can get there and someone always
says, “Maybe it is the condenser”.  Then someone else says “How can you tell?”

The course of action usually is to remove the condenser from the very hot engine compartment
and just try to replace it with another one while not getting burned.  Or, as an alternative,the whole
distributor could be replaced while still trying not to get burned.  Neither job is a simple on on the side
of the road while the engine is hot.

A simple way of isolating the problem to the electrical side of the engine is to remove the
distributor cap, body and rotor.  Make sure the points are closed.  Turn the ignition switch on and place
the coil wire about one-half inch from any convenient  ground on the engine.  Push points open with a
screwdriver and then close them.  There should be a spark that jumps the gap from the coil wire to
ground. It  should be a blue strong spark.   If  the spark is  weak and yellow, you could have a bad
condenser or a weak coil, but most likely a bad condenser.  When in doubt, throw any used condensers
away.  Saving them only leads to replacing bad parts with bad parts.  But also be aware that something
as simple as a loose wire in the distributor could be the fault.  That is why I carry an engine tested
distributor in my spare parts.

If you don't know what a strong spark looks like, why not try this test while your Model A is
running great. Then you will be able to recognize a good spark when you see one.

While the above should help you diagnose the problem, a fuel problem can also a possible cause
of rough running.  In this case, you would have witnessed a strong spark indicating that the problem is
not likely electrical.  I carry a spare carburetor in the event of trash stopping up the jets in the carb.  

Tech Tip - Maybe It's the Condenser



Some QCMAC members have participated in the Mileage Program for a number of years receiving
radiator badges recognizing accumulated mileages of 2000, 5000, 10000 etc.  It is a simple program in
which  to  participate.   Fill  in  the  form  below,  put  one  dollar  with  it  and  give  or  send  it  to  our
coordinator, Frank Gerosa, 113 Bridgeport Dr,Mooresville, NC 28117.

The only follow up is to report to Frank your odometer reading every January 1st.  No additional fees,
no cost for award plaques.  What is keeping you from joining in on this program?

MARC Mileage Program



George  Banks  was  experiencing  poor  engine
performance  and  backfiring,  driving it  until  the nice '29
Tudor stopped all together.  He found that AAA would haul
ti to my shop at no additional charge so had it delivered.
We discovered pitted  points  and replaced them plus  the
condenser, reset timing and it ran well.  After a test drive,
George drove it home.

Although  not  a  QCMAC  club  member,
Walter Hardin, the owner of the Anderson Motor Car
in my shop, has a new project.  He has a picture of
an Anderson Roadster specially built for a great aunt.
So he and fellow family member bought a Kissel Car
frame similar to the Anderson Frame and have begun
a project  to  reproduce  the  special  coupe.   He has
many  Anderson  parts  including  the  radiator  seen
here and the engine.

Member Don Houser is building a 24 X 32
garage with a 12 foot ceiling.  Several members
including  Kalei  Unea,  Danny  Phillips,  Rhea
Faris, Troy Dalsing joined in to lift the walls in
place.  Don almost single handedly has done the
framing and block work.  Member Russ Winters
here is furnishing a boom truck to place the roof
trusses.  Don is building the garage to store his
nice Model A coupe street rod and tractor and is
looking for a model A Vicky..  He has been a
major  contributor  to  restoration  work  done  in
my shop.  Since this shot, several members have
again helped install the siding.

Recent Happenings



Eight  Model  As  and  one
conventional  auto  along  with  12  club
members from all around Charlotte met
in  Mint  hill  to  celebrate  all  Veterans.
We had 5 club members in attendance
that  were  veterans.   We ate  a  yummy
lunch  at  DunWells  and  then  drove
together to the Mint Hill Veteran's Park.
We  spent  some  time  reviewing  the
veteran  memorials,  taking  pictures,
changing  a  flat  tire  and  speaking to  a
local VFW commander.  Thank you for
your  service  to  all  our  club  members
that are Veterans. Troy Dalsing

Sandeep  Berry  was  presented  the  Golden  wrench
Award during the November meeting as a result of the flat tire she had during the Veterans Day tour.
Somehow, she looks happy about it.



Bill McCleave is interested in building a 
Model T Hack at the same time as the on 
being built in the shop so he was looking for 
a running T he could remove the body from 
and build it on that platform. But he found 
this original coupe that may be too nice to 
take apart.  So now, he has added another car 
to his collection.  

Jim spent the Thanksgiving week at his
Blowing Rock home where he milled White oak
lumber for the build of the depot hack project.

With  wood  brought  back  to
Rock  Hill  and  being  fitted  to  the
chassis, the Hack is beginning to take
shape.  The disc brakes for the rear
wheels  have  been  received allowing
for the installation of the rear wheels.
Assembly  of  the  engine  continues
with valves installed and adjusted.



Zenith Carburetors   -   Cleaned,  jets  calibrated,  and
painted.  New parts installed as needed. Perfect for touring or
showing in touring class judging. 

$125 with exchange of rebuildable Zenith
$200 without exchange

Contact Jim Townsend 828/964-3425
or townsendj@comporium.net

For Sale and Wanted



Let's make a big attendance showing for this close by MARC Meet.  While 
this is the host hotel and with a little easier meeting access, there are other nice 
Hotel options close by at group room rates from $85 to $109 per night.



A Bit of Wit from Steven Wright
• Borrow money from pessimists - - They 

don't expect it back.
• Half the people you know are below average
• 99% of lawyers give the rest a bad name.
• 82.7% of all statistics are made up on the 

spot.
• A conscience is what hurts when all the other

parts feel so good.
• A clear conscience is usually the sign of a 

bad memory/
• If you want a rainbow, you have got to put 

up with the rain.
• The early bird may get the worm but the 

second mouse gets the cheese.
• I almost had a psychic girlfriend - - - But she

left me before we met.
• OK, so what is the speed of Dark?
• How do you tell when you are out of 

invisible ink?
• If everything seems to be going well, you 

have obviously overlooked something.
• Depression is merely anger without 

enthusiasm.
• When every thing is coming your way, you 

are in the wrong lane.
• Ambition is a poor excuse for not having 

enough sense to be lazy.
• Hard work pays off in the future, laziness 

pays off now.
• I intend to live forever - -So far, so good.
• If  Barbie is so popular, why do you have to

buy her friends?
• Eagles may soar but weasels don't get 

sucked into jet engines.
• What happens if you get half scared to 

death twice?
• My mechanic told me “I couldn't repair 

your brakes so I made your horn blow twice
as loud.”

•  Experience is something you don't get until
just after you need it.

National Club Information

You  may  join  any  of  the  above
national  clubs  on  line  or  download  the
application  forms  to  join.   When  you  join
QCMAC, you MUST also join MARC and
furnish  your  MARC  membership  number
when  renewing  your  membership  to
QCMAC.


